Dubuque Camera Club Bibliography

Compiled by Pamela Brandt, January 2020.

EARLIEST KNOWN MENTION OF THE CLUB:

The Photographic Times and American Photographer, vol. XIX, 1889. W.I. Lincoln Adams, editor. New York: The Photographic Times Publishing Association. (p.360). https://play.google.com/store/books/details?id=WqsfAQAAMAAJ&rdid=book-WqsfAQAAMAAJ&rdot=1

A book that profiles several early Dubuque photographers:

Peter E. Palmquist and Thomas R. Kailbourn (2005). *Pioneer Photographers from the Mississippi to the Continental Divide : A Biographical Dictionary, 1839-1865.*

OLD NEWS ARTICLES:

- 1920 "Camera Club to Meet at Y.M.C.A. Tonight." *Telegraph-Herald.* Friday, May 14, 1920.
- 1920 "Hornzee and Russell Win Camera Prizes." *Telegraph-Herald.* October 3, 1920. [Mentions the darkroom of the Dubuque 'Y' Camera Club. Winners: Reginald Hornzee, William Russell, Earl Falk. The prize was an enlarger from G.E. Tasker.]
- 1920 "Prize to be given for best photo made." *Telegraph-Herald*, March 7, 1920. [A contest for members of the boy' camera club at the YMCA.]
- 1921 "Camera Club to Hike to Swiss Valley Wilds." *Dubuque Telegraph-Herald,* May 8, 1921, p. 8. [The Y club hike was led by H.C. Gibson, "secretary of the boys department and an expert in the art of photography."]
- 1921 "Camera Club Hears Talk on Chemistry." Telegraph-Herald, June 9, 1921.
- 1921 "'Y' Camera Club Holds Successful Meeting." *Telegraph-Herald*, Oct. 20, 1921. [G.E. Tasker talked about composition and enlargement. Donald Blare elected secretary/treasurer after Reginald Hornzee moved to MN.]
- 1922 "1921 Record Year of Service at 'Y'." *Telegraph-Herald*, January 9, 1922. [YMCA activity summary from the prior year.] "The camera club was organized, members of which are taught all the different methods of developing, printing, and picture taking. Director [H.C.] Gibson is in charge."
- 1924 "Pioneer Clubs Planned Here." *Telegraph-Herald.* November 4, 1924. [The YMCA plans clubs around the city that are affiliated with their boys department. Officers: Earnest Puls, Edgar Champion, Alvin Baal, William Russell.]
- 1942 "Call Meeting to Form New Camera Club." *Telegraph-Herald.* January 11, 1942, p. 15. [Carl Melander, the new general secretary of the Y, calls all adults to a new camera club, with an election of officers planned for Jan. 19, 1942.]
- 1942 "Camera Club to Meet Again on Wednesday." *Telegraph-Herald.* January 23, 1942. [Mentions: Anthony Hughes, King Herr, Dr. Carl Hall, Dr. W.B. Zuker, C.I. Melander, Leo Link].

- 1942 "Camera Club Hears Talk on Color Films." *Telegraph-Herald.* March 12, 1942. [Presentation on color film in movies by Eldon Imhof, followed by a display of still photos by club members. Mentioned: Harry Stearns, Eldon Clemens, Noah Taylor, H.E. Curtis, K.H. Galloway, L.L. Perry.]
- 1942 "Camera Club to Take Chest Agency Photos." *Telegraph-Herald.* May 14, 1942. [Club to take pictures of the activities of numerous local nonprofit organizations with an exhibit scheduled for June 10.]
- 1943 "Camera Club to Make Pictures at Meeting." *Telegraph-Herald.* Feb. 22, 1943. [John Florey, program committee chairman, arranged for models and props. Followup in Feb. 23, 1943 issue.].
- 1943 "Camera Club in Foto Fun." *Telegraph-Herald.* Feb. 25, 1943. [News article shows a photo of Helen Weirich posed as 'Air Warden on Alert' that was made during a meeting. Many club members and models mentioned by name.]
- 1952 "Adult Camera Fans Will Form Club to Aid Boy Photographers." *Telegraph-Herald.*October 12, 1952, p. 28. [Adults are asked to join a club that will support 60 boys in two camera clubs at the Boys Club.]
- 1953 "Historic, Artistic Slides Shown To Camera Club." *Telegraph Herald*, January 15, 1953, p. 12. [Slide presentation by Dorothy Bechtel, art director of the public schools. PSA slide winners: Bert Vogel, Ray Grost].
- 1953 "Women 'Invade' YMCA but the Men Like It." *Telegraph Herald*, February 8, 1953, p.
 12. [Overview of women's roles in many YMCA activities.] "The YMCA Camera and Stamp Clubs for adults, which meet twice each month in the 'Y' building, include active women members."
- 1957 Willams, Vera. "He's Nature's Publicity Man." Profile of Dubuque photographer Willard H. Farr. *Telegraph Herald*, September 1, 1957, p. 7.
- 1971 "Camera Club Meeting." *Telegraph Herald,* October 11, 1971, p. 5. [Brief notice of a club meeting at Interstate Power Co.]. "The program will be 'What is Photo-Journalism?' prepared by the photo-journalist division of the Photographic Society of America.
- 1972 "Camera Club to Meet." Telegraph Herald, January 12, 1972, p. 25. [Brief notice of the first club meeting of the year, held at Interstate Power Co., 1000 Main St. Color slide presentations.]
- 1980 "Snapshot Contest Finalists." *Telegraph-Herald.* Friday, July 25, 1980. [Club member Julie Habel was a finalist.]
- 1981 Willard H. Farr [obituary of a Dubuque nature photographer]. *PSA Journal*, vol. 47, no. 4, April 1981, p. 41.
- 1981 "Willard H. Farr" [obituary]. *Telegraph-Herald*, January 13, 1981, p. 4 [past president of Dubuque Camera Club].

CONTEMPORARY NEWS AND FEATURE ARTICLES:

- 1996 "Camera Club Members Place In Contest." *Telegraph Herald*, November 1, 1996, p. C7. [N4C contest winners Julie Habel and Eleanor Schueller].
- 2000 "Club members honored." *Telegraph Herald,* Area Briefs, April 26, 2000, p. C5. [N4C winners: Nick Lucy, Fred Vaughn, Eleanor Schueller, Richard Kiefer].
- 2003 "Smell the roses, hear the music Tri-State Garden Club shows off the arboretum with a flower festival." Telegraph Herald, June 19, 2003: c1. [For several years, the club took part in the Rose festival at the Arboretum, with a slideshow or workshop].
- 2004 "Talivaldis M. Berzins." *Telegraph Herald,* February 10, 2004, p. D4. [obituary].
- 2004 Voight, Sandye. "Like being there Dubuque Camera Club puts on 'dedicated' exhibit." Telegraph Herald, February 26, 2004, p. C1. ['Through the Lens' exhibit at Rocco Buda gallery, 434 Loras Blvd. Mentions Talivaldis Berzins, Fred Vaughn, Julie Habel, and Cara Pusateri].
- 2004 "Wildlife photography seminar planned." *Telegraph Herald,* August 23, 2004, p. A3. [Notice of wildlife photography event at Mines of Spain].
- 2004 Voight, Sandye. "Emotional exhibit Daughter organizes works created by her late father." *Telegraph Herald*, September 30, 2004, p. D1. [Paintings by Tali Berzins at Rocco Buda gallery.]
- 2006 Voight, Sandye. "A little bit of Country Area photographers' work honored." *Telegraph Herald,* April 6, 2006: d1. [Profile of club members Julie Habel and Steve Gassman].
- 2009 "Arts briefs." Telegraph Herald, February 19, 2009, p. C1. [Club exhibit at Warehouse Gallery.]
- 2009 "Warehouse Gallery to show inaugural season works." *Telegraph Herald,* Dec. 4, 2009, p. 9.
- 2009 Dubuque Camera Club website goes online in November 2009.
- 2014 "Museum to host prairie art exhibits." *Telegraph Herald,* August 9, 2014: p. 4. ["Dubuque Through the Lens: A Camera Club Perspective," the second annual display at the Dubuque Museum of Art with 23 Dubuque-themed photographs on display.]
- 2014 "Camera club to begin meetings on Tuesday." *Telegraph Herald,* August 30, 2014, p. 4. [Basic overview of club].
- 2014 "Art museum to host photowalk." *Telegraph Herald*, October 6, 2014, p.1. [Photo walk was led by club president Ron Tigges.]
- 2015 Swenson, Jim. "Images & memories: Cascade man reflects on years of wildlife photography." *Telegraph Herald,* January 21, 2015. [Profile of Herb Lange. Mentions the club and Julie Habel].
- 2015 "Hirsch to discuss landscape photography Aug. 16." *Telegraph Herald,* August 7, 2015: 1. [Event during the club's DuMA exhibit, "A City for All Seasons."].

- 2015 "Rose Marie E. Noesges," *Telegraph Herald*, August 30, 2015. [obituary of club member].
- 2015 Brandt, Pamela. "Look Through the Lens: Focus on the Dubuque Camera Club at Fall Into Art." *Julien's Journal.* October 2015, p. 16.
- 2016 "Frederick J. Vaughn Jr." *Telegraph Herald,* March 13, 2016, p. 22. [obituary of past club president].
- 2017 "Local photographer's work at NICC Town Clock." *Telegraph Herald,* March 2, 2017: 10. [Exhibit in March 2017 by club president Ron Tigges.]

Dubuque Camera Club Exhibits

- 1998-2000, 2003 Rose Festival, Dubuque Arboretum. Photography exhibit, slideshow and workshop [multiple years].
- 2004 "Through the Lens," an exhibit by the Dubuque Camera Club, in memory of club member Talivaldis Berzins. Rocco Buda Art Gallery, 484 Loras Blvd. March 2004.
- 2009 Dubuque Camera Club exhibit. Warehouse Art Gallery, 1079 Elm St. The exhibit was February to March 2009 with selections on display December 2009.
- 2011 Dubuque Camera Club Show. The Bridge Restaurant & Lounge, 31 Locust St. May 2011.
- 2013 Dubuque Camera Club exhibit. Dubuque Museum of Art.
- 2014 "Dubuque Through the Lens: A Camera Club Perspective." Dubuque Museum of Art. August 14 to November 30, 2014. Gallery talk on Sept. 28, 2014.
- 2015 "A City for All Seasons." Dubuque Museum of Art. August to October 2015.
- 2015 Dubuque Camera Club exhibit. Art @ Your Library. Carnegie-Stout Public Library. September-October 2015.
- 2016 "Dubuque Architecture from a New Perspective." Dubuque Museum of Art. Black and White architectural images taken within the City of Dubuque. August-September 2016.
- 2017 "Dimensions of Photography." Dubuque Museum of Art. September 2 to October 29, 2017.
- 2018 "Seeing Red." Dubugue Museum of Art. September 14 to November 4, 2018
- 2018 N4C Photography Exhibit. Holiday Inn, 450 Main St. Photography exhibit. Sponsored by the Dubuque Camera Club in conjunction with the 2018 N4C Convention, Blufftops & Visions. September 13-15, 2018.
- 2019 "Reflections." Dubuque Museum of Art. 25 images from 20 club members. September to November 10, 2019.